Minutes of the Annual Hilmarton Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 4th May 2022 

At 8.00pm in Hilmarton Comminuty Room 
Councillors Present

M Henly, M Wilkins, J McFadzean, J Files, M Jeary, M Farci, L Hays, S Warren-Willcox, 

Wiltshire Councillor Ashley O’Neill and PCSO Mark Cook

There were no members of the public present.


Item 1 – Election of Chairman and Signing of Acceptance of Office
1.1  Cllr Henly was nominated for the position of Chairman.  There were no other nominations and the vote was passed unanimously.  

1.2  Cllr Henly signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office. 

Item 2 – Election of Vice Chair 

2.1 Cllr Wilkins was nominated as Vice Chair.  There were no other nominations and the vote was passed unanimously.


Item 3 – Declaration of Interest in items on the Agenda
3.1 Cllr Files declared an interest in item 11b – The willow tree is on his neighbours property.

Item 4 – Apologies for absence
4.1  Apologies were received from Cllrs Leaning and Maynard.  

Item 5 – Appointment of Members to serve on the following Committees
The following Committee appointments were discussed, proposed and agreed. 
5.1    PLANNING SUB COMMITTEE – Cllrs: Wilkins, Henly, McFadzean and Files plus any other Councillor from the area appertaining to the Planning Application. 
5.2    GOATACRE VILLAGE HALL COMMITTEE – Cllr Hays. 
The above were all agreed unanimously.

Item 6 – Appointment of Representatives for the following Bodies
The following appointments to Bodies were discussed, proposed and agreed. 
6.1   COUNTY RIGHTS OF WAY - Cllr Files and Cllr Fry 

6.2  Local Highways and Footways Improvement Group (LHFIG) – Previously CATG – Cllr Henly will cover the next meeting on 28th July and Cllr Files will cover the meeting on 20th October

6.3 Calne Area Parish Forum – Cllr Wilkins

6.4 Calne Area Board – Cllr Henly will cover the meeting on May 31st.  Who will cover the meeting on 6th September will be decided nearer the date. 
All the above were agreed unanimously.


Item 7 – Appointment of an Internal Auditor
7.1  Members were informed that Chris Chapman was willing to carry out the Internal Auditor role next year, it was proposed he should be appointed.  This was agreed unanimously.   
Item 8 – Minutes of the last Meeting
8.1    The minutes of the last meeting dated 2nd March 2022 were agreed as correct by all Councillors present and signed by the Chairman.
Item 9 – Clerks Report

9.1  Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning

applications received at the March meeting and those received up until the end of April 2022.

9.2  Sent in Expression of Interest forms for 3 grants relating to the refurbishment of the Play Park in Hilmarton.

9.3 Contacted Play Quest to inform them that pending acceptance of Grant Applications we would like to accept their quote for the new Play Park in Hilmarton.

9.4 Chairman contacted resident regarding the planting of an Oak tree grown from seed and the resident would be happy to donate it.

9.5 Communicated via local social media regarding:

      Possible strikes of waste collections

      Interest parties in starting up a Community Orchard or if anyone has any land they would be willing to
      be used for such a project.

      Updated the Community on plans for the Play Park.  

9.6 Requested that Clerk is copied in on e-mails regarding LHFIG (previously CATG) meetings.

9.7 Confirmed that Cllr Warren-Wilcox will be attending the Area Board Meeting.

9.8 Contacted various people and groups asking them to send letters supporting the refurbishment of the Play Park, in readiness for the submission of Grant Applications. 

9.9  Chased Highways with regard to clearing the tyres in the ditch at Corton.  Cllr Henly also submitted another report via My Wiltshire Ref No: 00059127.  

9.10  Cllr Hays reported a missing sign for Quakers Lane Ref No: 00058302.

9.11 Cllr Farci volunteered to litter pick in Hilmarton village.

9.12 Cllr Maynard volunteered to litter pick Clevancy and Corton both sides down to the main road.

9.13 Marilyn and Andrew Henly collected litter pickers and other equipment and will be co-ordinating a group of people to litter pick in Goatacre. 
9.14 Reported dumped tyres in layby between Hoppingstones and Clevancy  Ref no: 00060147

Item 10 – Finance
10.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to end of April 2022

Current Account: £2115.09              Deposit Account:  £28796.43

10.2 
	Payment Detail
	Payee
	Amount

	DD 
	123 Reg
	                     115.06                 

	T/F
	Clerks Salary Jan-March

Including back dated increase in line with NALC recommendations. £85.00pa increase backdated to April 2021.
	                  1279.50

	
	
	                        

	
	
	

	
	Paid In
	                   Amount

	
	February Interest
	.17                                                      

	
	March Interest
	.18                              

	
	Precept
	9000.00                                                         


10.3 The Internal Auditors Report was received and noted.
10.4 The Annual Governance Statement for 2021/22 for the external Auditors had previously been circulated to members and was approved and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
10.5 The Annual Accounting Statement and Accounts for year ending 31st March 2022 had previously been circulated to members and were approved and signed by the Chairman.  

10.6 The certificate of exemption for the External Auditors was approved and signed by the Chairman.

10.7 The Clerk has asked if the play tower in the play park could be removed in preparation for the new equipment to be installed.  Following discussion it was agreed the play tower, seesaw, and the two springers would be removed.  This will give the ground time to settle and grass to grow before the new matting and equipment is installed.

Item 11 - Planning

11.1   Councillors were updated on Planning Applications by a list that had been previously circulated.

11.2  Application PL/2022/03011 – to reduce the size of a Willow tree at 39 Church Road Hilmarton was discussed and there were no objections.


Item 12 - Exchange of Information
12.1 PCSO Mark Cook, said is trying to attend some of the local Parish Council meetings to keep in touch and up to date with things going on in the rural areas.   If we have any concerns he is available and happy to help with what he can.  Nicole Sheppard is shortly going to be on maternity leave so he is covering what was her area for the time being.

12.2 Cllr Farci mentioned parking issues caused by residents of a property in Church Road who appear to be operating a car/vehicle repair business from their home.  PCSO Cook said he would check out the registration number of cars to check if they are taxed but unless they were causing a physical obstruction to a pavement or road then there wasn’t a lot more that could be done.  PCSO Cook said he would also try to patrol the area at School pick up times and speak to any car owners that were parking dangerously or illegally.  Cllr O’Neill suggested the Parish Council could send a polite letter to the property asking them to be considerate to other residents of the village.

A discussion regarding a travel plan from the school was also revisited, as this might help some of the congestion.  Until the School produce and register an up to date plan it is difficult to implement any further restrictions. 

12.3  Cllr O’Neill asked PCSO Cook could push for speed enforcement on local rural areas, Snow Hill and the A3102 being one area.  PCSO Cook agreed he would.

PCSO Cook left the meeting at this point

12.4 Cllr Wilkins gave the Clerk a poster for the Calne Big get Together event and asked for it to be distributed via local social media sites.

12.5 Cllr Hays reported that Goatacre Hall now has its own defibrillator.  She still has the old unit that came from the School and requested if it could be donated to The Community Heart Beat Team for reuse. 
This was approved.

12.6 Cllr Hays and Henly reported that the My Wiltshire App was not working.  Cllrs and Clerk had been trying to get feedback on a missing sign that had been reported.  Cllr O’Neill will follow up and send confirmation of what he can find out. 

12.7  Cllr Henly reported that he thought the wooden sign outside the school playground might need some attention.  Cllr Wilkins agreed to take a look at it. 

12.8 Cllr O’Neill reported that the Planning Application for the Barnyard Glamping Site would be approved. 

No objections from any other consultees had been put forward.  It was agreed that he should withdraw his call to bring the application to committee.  Once the application goes through there will be strict conditions so local residents should make sure complaints are submitted should any of the conditions be broken. A diary of complaints should be kept as evidence. 

Cllr Farci had to leave the meeting at this point

12.9 Cllr O’Neill reported that the traveller sites on the Bushton Road had been investigated for laying cables on the verges of the road and actually digging up the highway to take the cable across the road.  Wiltshire Council Highways said they could not find any evidence.  Cllr O’Neill will ask Chris Clark from Highways to contact the Clerk to show him the exact area.

12.10 Cllr O’Neill reported that Highways are not keen to do anything about the drains that cause flooding at Lower Goatacre, due to lack of funding.  The Clerk said she had been looking back at some old minutes and this problem had first been raised with Wiltshire Council back in 1975 so surely they had had enough time to budget for the work by now.  Cllr O’Neill asked for a copy of the 1975 minutes and will go back to Highways. 

Item 13 – Date of the Next Meeting
13.1    The date of the next Full Parish Council meeting is scheduled for Wednesday 7th September 2022. 

Item 14 - Close of the Meeting
14.1  The meeting closed at 9.40pm


Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  
Chairman             

